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Repo rate unchanged

The SA Reserve Bank has not increased interest rates and, in order to support economic growth, it is likely to hold off on
hikes for as long as possible.
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For a sixth meeting in a row, as markets expected, the South African Reserve Bank (Sarb) kept benchmark lending rates
unchanged at 3.5% on Thursday, 23 September.

The Sarb said that while consumer inflation would likely remain contained in the medium term, risks to the economic
recovery, particularly the violent riots in July, needed to be watched closely.

The decision by the Monetary Policy Committee (MPC) was unanimous, and its statement struck a balanced tone, slightly
less hawkish than the Quarterly Projection Model (QPM) — the econometric tool the bank uses to generate macroeconomic
forecasts and chart the future direction of repo rates.

The model suggests a 25 basis points (bps) increase to lending rates at the MPC’s November meeting, and increases by
the same amount in each quarter of 2022 and 2023, a total of 225 basis points.

That would take the repo rate to 7.75%, more than 1% higher than where it was before March 2020 when the bank kicked
off the series of rate cuts in response to the pandemic.
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Sarb Governor Lesetja Kganyago, however, emphasised again that the QPM was merely a “broad policy guide”, and that
the bank’s decisions on rates would be data-dependent.

Other Emerging markets

Other emerging markets, like Russia and Brazil, have already hiked lending rates and yanked away crisis-era support,
fearing what looks like the inevitable rise of interest rates in the United States. This has put pressure on the SARB to follow
suit.

The QPM forecast and the latest consumer price inflation (CPI) figures suggest it is a matter of when, not if.Headline CPI,
which the bank aims to keep below the midpoint (4.5%) of its target range of 3% to 6%, was subdued for most of 2020,
largely owing to strict Covid-19 lockdowns, but has began to rise recently, fanned by rising global oil prices.

Inflation

On 22 September price growth for August climbed to 4.9%, a near three-year high. Sarb sees the increase as temporary,
and forecasts average inflation of 4.4% in 2021.

“The risks to the short-term inflation outlook are assessed to the upside. Rapid global producer price and food price
inflation have surprised to the upside in recent months and could do so again,” said Kganyago.

“Qil prices have become more volatile in recent weeks and could rise beyond our expectations. Electricity and other
administered prices also continue to present short-term risks. Given the medium- and long-term projections set out above, a
weaker currency, higher domestic import tariffs and escalating wage demands present further longer-term upside risks to
the inflation forecast.”

Sarb, however, is still keen to keep supporting economic growth, so will likely put off rate hikes for as long as possible. It
raised its 2021 GDP forecast to 5.3% from a 4.2% forecast in July, but warned that the fading global commodity boom
coupled with the violence two months ago posed a danger to activity and investor sentiment, with a knock-on effect on

employment.

“The virus is only one of a series of current risks to the economic recovery that include rising inflation, weaker commodity
export prices and the longer-term impact of scarring from the pandemic and the July unrest,” said Kganyago.
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